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Self-Assessment

My clinical experience in neuropsychological assessment and prior supervision of neuropsychology postdoctoral fellows and psychometrists will provide real-world context for the intelligence assessment and practicum courses in the BYU Clinical Psychology PhD program that I will be teaching in Fall 2020.  Students have commented that they appreciate class discussions of my clinical experiences, as they make the content more “real and memorable.”  I have received very positive feedback on my teaching from students prior to joining the BYU faculty and I anticipate a positive learning experience as I transition my teaching style to the University environment.  I appreciate the excellent teachers I have had over the years, who demonstrated a genuine interest in sharing their knowledge and experience in meaningful ways.  I observed them recognize knowledge gaps in their students and model effective ways of bridging those gaps.  I have a strong desire to aid my students in their success and aim to specifically focus on the development of foundational clinical skills and knowledge base for their future practice.  I particularly enjoy teaching experiences where students discover and apply knowledge, which creates a greater sense of intellectual ownership.
My previous teaching experience was primarily clinical in nature at an academic medical setting (Barrow Neurological Institute), with little teaching experience specifically at the university level. My recent student ratings in the graduate-level Child Neuropsychological Assessment course suggest the students did not “catch the vision” of the purpose of some of the most practical aspects of the course (2 neuropsychological assessment cases, in a class of students who plan to become neuropsychologists), which suggests that I may need to spend more time tying the assignments to the course purpose, and the course purpose to their professional development. In addition, public speaking is somewhat out of my comfort zone, although this is improving. The classes that I am scheduled to teach during my first two years are graduate-level courses.  However, I plan to develop my teaching skills at the undergraduate level in the PSYCH 381 course during my third year.

Course Development Project:  PSYCH 622

Course Background:  PSYCH 622 is a graduate-level psychological assessment course for first year students in the clinical psychology program.  As it is offered in the Fall semester, it is one of the primary courses that orients students to the procedures and expectations of the program.  It introduces students to assessment objectives; introduces various standardized measures of intelligence, academic achievement, limited cognitive measures, and behavior rating scales for adults and children; provides supervised practice in test administration, scoring, and interpretation; and helps prepare them to see their first assessment clients (typically during their first semester in the clinical psychology program).  Both theory and practice of psychological assessment are covered during the course.  

As stated in the course syllabus, “Students in this course are expected to develop a foundation of expertise at three distinct levels: 1) theoretical and professional issues in assessment (history and conceptualizations of intelligence, concepts in measurement and psychometrics, ethical standards in assessment); 2) skill development (practical skills in test administration, test interpretation, assessment report writing, rapport building, and communication of results); and, 3) the process of learning to be proficient with psychological measurement instruments (understanding the purpose of a test, recognizing test strengths and limitations, making interpretations that are consistent with the observed data, etc.).”

Goals & Plans:

There is a substantial workload for this course, which requires students to become familiar with a number of standardized assessment measures over the course of one semester.  The previous instructor graciously provided me with his materials for the course.  As I’ve been reviewing the course materials, I find them quite appropriate for addressing the learning outcomes.  However, I am in the process of reviewing and personalizing the course content, particularly in consideration of COVID-19 precautions that may be in place in Fall 2020. 

1. CTL Effective Teaching Workshop:   I was unable to attend this workshop prior to the Fall semester last year.  I am registered to attend July 6, 8, & 10 in order to further develop effective teaching skills.  

2. Meet with the TA (who took the PSYCH 622 course in Fall 2019) to prioritize retaining aspects of the course that were particularly effective and reducing time spent on less productive areas.

3. Continue to work with other clinical faculty to prepare for additional COVID-19 precautions that will need to be in place for students to see clients (either in person or via telehealth).  I am also attending webinars and meetings with INS, APA, and with other psychological assessment graduate school instructors (through the Council of University Directors of Clinical Psychology) to learn ways that others are adapting clinic procedures and teaching psychological test administration due to COVID-19.

Learning Outcomes (developed by the Clinical Program and adapted for this course in consultation with CTL):

1. Theories of intelligence and empirical foundations: Students will identify relevant theories of intelligence and the psychometric and empirical foundation for clinical cognitive assessment and incorporate them into practice.
	Measurement: Exams, class discussions.

2. Identify and articulate professional and ethical issues: Students will identify and articulate pertinent professional and ethical issues that may impact cognitive assessment of clients.
	Measurement: Exams, class discussions.

3. Demonstrate competence in measuring cognitive ability: Students will reliably demonstrate competence in the administration, scoring, and interpretation of the most widely used measures of cognitive ability, including the WAIS-IV and WISC-V, and use research and theory to interpret test scores within the constraints of the existing scientific literature.
	Measurement: Practice test administrations, testing reports.

4. Effectively communicate results of a cognitive evaluation: Students will effectively communicate, orally and in writing, the results of a cognitive evaluation.
	Measurement: Class presentations, testing reports.

Course Activities: 
Students will be expected to read textbook chapters and additional articles assigned to them, attend and participate in class discussions and practice test administration during and outside of class, and watch videos of test administrations outside of class.  I intend to use case studies to demonstrate application of skills to clinical cases.  Assessment of student learning will be accomplished through exams (to include but not be limited to interpretation of case material or test scores), practice test administration with BYU SONA volunteers, and practice report write-ups.  However, we will likely need to adjust some of the activities (such as the practice test administrations) given to increased precautions for COVID-19.  

Progress:
I have started reviewing the course materials and I met with Richard Swan (CTL consultant) on 5/19/2020 to discuss ways of improving the course.  We brainstormed possible solutions for helping the students to learn and practice test administration despite COVID-19 precautions.  I have attended several webinars on telepsychological assessment and continue to collaborate with colleagues to devise solutions for adapting clinic procedures due to COVID-19.

Resources Needed:
The meeting with Richard Swan helped me to focus on the purpose of the course.  I appreciated his invitation to continue to consult him as needed as I progress with the development of the course.  I will need to select de-identified cases of patients/clients that I have assessed for the purpose of illustrating concepts class discussion.  Some of the needed resources may depend on the COVID-19 precautions that are in place for Fall 2020 and whether we are able to resume in-person classes and clinic services.  In addition to the testing kits and video recording capabilities provided by the BYU Comprehensive Clinic, we may need to obtain plexiglass screens, PPE (masks and possibly face shields), Clorox wipes to wipe down test materials, and additional hand sanitizer.  We may also need to laminate test materials to facilitate cleaning (as some of my neuropsychology colleagues have done in their institutions), although we would need to consider how that may affect test standardization.

Scholarship Strategies Project

Self-Assessment

My research primarily utilizes neuroimaging analysis to investigate structural brain changes following traumatic brain injury (across the spectrum of injury severity) and how they relate to neurobehavioral functioning during recovery.  I am very fortunate to have had wonderful research mentors, and I continue to enjoy strong collaborations with several colleagues in my field.  We have a number of projects either planned or in various stages of completion.  For example, I am involved with several ENIGMA Brain Injury working groups (e.g., adult moderate-to-severe TBI, pediatric moderate-to-severe TBI, sports concussion, intimate partner violence, military, COVID) and the Chronic Effects of Neurotrauma Consortium (CENC). I have access to data associated with these projects, which will be advantageous while I am in the process of setting up my lab and research pipeline at BYU.  I also have a strong interdisciplinary team of researchers for my first active project at BYU (“Photobiomodulation for Brain Health and Resiliency of Football and Soccer Athletes”).  
Research was a secondary activity at my previous employment position, and my publication flow has been limited in the past several years; I also do not currently have external funding for projects.  There is some uncertainty regarding the photobiomodulation study in the Fall 2020 season due to COVID-19.  Indeed, its pilot study was discontinued in Winter 2020 due to distancing precautions and the early termination of the spring football season.  I also need to staff my research lab and train students to perform data preparation and analyses.  This past semester, I realized that I need to be more vigilant about holding students accountable for their work and monitoring their progress in the lab with behavioral benchmarks of success.  Although I had some of this in place this past year, I need to further formalize the student training process and remind students about lab expectations.  While I have 15 years of experience in neuroimaging, I need to work on remaining up to date on some of the methods.  I have started attending research methods training meetings through my collaborations with the University of Utah in order to bolster these skills.  While my multiple collaborations will likely be invaluable, I will need to learn to carefully prioritize the timing of projects I accept in order to maximize the quality and quantity of my primary projects.  I realize that I have a tendency to take on more than my time allows for.

Topics & Themes:
There are a number of important research questions and topics I plan to address using neuroimaging and neuropsychological assessment in traumatic brain injury (TBI).  While gross lesions are often not observed following mild TBI, there is increasing evidence that there may be subtle impacts on brain microstructure and functioning, both in the acute and chronic phase of recovery.  It is also known that there are a wide range of outcomes following TBI; while severity and nature of injury may contribute to functional outcomes, other factors have mediating and moderating effects (e.g., age at injury, time post-injury, pre- and co-morbid medical and psychological history, social support system, socio-economic status, access to good quality treatment including rehabilitation, premorbid functioning, litigation).  There is increasing concern about the potential functional impact of repeated TBI, or even repeated subconcussive head impacts.  Questions remain about the best way to detect mild TBI and monitor recovery over time.  A number of measures are available for such purposes, although many are not developed according to scientific principles, and their psychometric properties may not be adequate.  A number of questions remain about the nature of relationships between morphometric brain properties and neuropsychological performance.  
Furthermore, the overall aim is not just to characterize brain-behavior relationships following TBI; instead, a long-term goal of my research is to ameliorate the effects of TBI for patients and their families.  A number of treatments have shown some promise, including progressive exercise regimens, enhancement of sleep quality, psychotherapy, and cognitive rehabilitation (in some applications).  Photobiomodulation has also shown promise for treating other conditions, and this may also prove to be an effective treatment for repetitive subconcussive head impacts.

Goals & Plans:

1. Photobiomodulation (PBM) Project:
a. Submit IRB application for the BYU women’s soccer team study (June 10).  I will need to first submit the application for scientific review and request a letter of support from the BYU MRI Research Facility.
b. Apply for external funding (R03 vs. R21, or private foundation) to support additional equipment purchase, MRI scanning time, participant compensation, blood biomarker analysis, and student research assistant support, and publication fees.  I submitted an IDR proposal this year, although it was not selected for funding.  Nevertheless, the reviewers’ feedback will be very helpful as I prepare the external grant proposal.  BYU Research Development has already performed a funding search for this purpose, and I have identified 3 possible sources of external funding.
c. Begin recruiting for Fall 2020 season (if there is a Fall 2020 football or soccer season due to COVID-19).  I am uncertain whether I will be able to accomplish this aim, given that we do not yet know if there will be a fall season.  We also have only limited funding for the project.  Nevertheless, I can still finalize the study protocol to ensure that we are prepared if/when we are able to proceed with the study.

2. Writing Group:  I will continue to meet weekly with my writing group and report daily writing time (at least 15-30 minutes) to help me remain accountable for making progress towards publishing.

3. Publications:  My ASI goal this year was to submit 2 publications.  I have already met that goal, so my revised goal is to submit an additional 2 publications (including revise and resubmissions) prior to February 2021.

4. Leading My Lab: I will read At the Helm:  Leading Your Laboratory, 2nd ed. (Barker, 2010), which was recommended to me to assist with setting up my lab.  I will plan to implement some of the recommendations from the book, including those for selecting and training new lab members.

Progress:
1. I received the IRB’s decision on the Fall 2020 PBM football study, and I am making the requested revisions and also using that feedback to improve the IRB application for the Women’s Soccer PBM study.  
2. I started meeting with my writing group in February 2020, and we continue to meet regularly.  
3. I have submitted 4 papers since starting at BYU last Fall, and one of them has been accepted for publication.  I’m currently collaborating on 3 papers and have 2 first author papers in either the planning or writing stage.  
4. I have the means to start recruiting undergraduates to do research in my lab, although I need to work out the details of how to adequately train them while many students are off campus due to COVID-19.  I have started reading At the Helm:  Leading Your Laboratory, 2nd ed., and I have started to incorporate some of the recommendations for selecting new lab members.

Resources Needed:
I was given a generous start-up package when hired to work at BYU, which has enabled me to obtain equipment for a basic lab set-up.  While I currently have the lab equipment I need, as my lab expands I will likely need to acquire another lab computer and possibly a RAID due to the large amount of data that I am processing and analyzing.  Access to the BYU supercomputer will continue to greatly facilitate data processing.  I am pursuing external funding to financially support my work, which will include MRI scanning time, participant compensation, blood biomarker analyses, and support for student research assistants.





Citizenship Project

Self-Assessment

While I have pursued some opportunities to serve in professional societies in my field and in my department at BYU, I can continue to develop in this area.  I have served as a peer reviewer for several professional journals (Neuropsychology, Neurotrauma, Brain Imaging & Behavior).  I have also been invited to be a guest editor for an upcoming special issue of Neuropsychology Review.  My experience serving in this capacity has increased my understanding of the peer review and editorial process, and I have appreciated collaborating with the editors-in-chief of the journal as well as with several authors who are submitting manuscripts for the special issue. I am also a practice sample reviewer for the board examination of the American Board of Clinical Neuropsychology.  Reviewing practice samples has caused me to reflect on my own clinical practices and ways in which I can improve.  The opportunities to compare my reviews with those of my peers also helps me to gauge how my assessment of competent, defensible work compares with that of my peers.  I have been credentialed at the University of Utah to do neuropsychological assessments in the Department of Neurology up to one day per week.  One of the objectives of pursuing this clinical appointment is to strengthen ties and improve the clinical psychology externship through improved communication with the University of Utah program and/or providing supervision for the students.  I also hope that this will help me to keep my clinical skills updated and to preserve a clinician mindset, as I will also be teaching and supervising the BYU clinical psychology students.
I have not done much in terms of citizenship within the University.  While I am currently serving on 4 committees, I am unfamiliar with the way many things are done at BYU.  Therefore, I often feel that I have less to contribute to committees.  However, with additional time and increased familiarity with the policies and procedures, I will be prepared to make increasing contributions to the Psychology department, Neuroscience Center, and the University at large.

Goals & Plans:
 
1. I plan to take a more active role on the committees on which I serve.  I am currently on 4 committees within the Psychology Department or Clinical Psychology Program:  1) recruitment committee, 2) undergraduate curriculum committee, 3) assessment comprehensive examination committee, and 4) research comprehensive examination committee.  On the recruitment committee, I will review faculty applications in the fall and make recommendations for candidates to interview.  Last year I was the faculty “host” during the interview process, and I may keep that role during the next hiring season.  While the undergraduate curriculum was recently revamped, we may be meeting to discuss the proposed models for the GE curriculum.  I plan to take a more active role in the assessment comprehensive examination committee this year (I attended the discussions and provided feedback last year, although I was still getting acquainted with expectations for student performance on the exam).  

2. Continue to collaborate with the University of Utah regarding clinical work there up to one day per week (as approved by my Department).  A potential barrier to achieving this goal might be delayed reopening of the clinic to “non-essential” services and potential reduction in extern engagement at the University of Utah, due to COVID-19.

3. Review 3-4 articles for scientific journals and/or ABCN practice samples per year.  To date this (2020) year, I have: 
· Reviewed one ABCN practice sample
· Been invited to peer review one scientific article
· Acted as associate editor for 2 articles (with one additional article promised to be resubmitted for additional review soon). 
My goal is to review 1-2 additional articles prior to February 2021. I would like to complete my responsibilities for the upcoming special issue of Neuropsychology Review for which I am a guest editor.  However, unfortunately we are still awaiting 2-3 additional articles for initial review and it is less likely that the special issue (with time needed for initial invitations to reviewers, reviews, resubmissions, re-reviews, and then the editorial manuscript summarizing the articles and implications of their findings) will be finalized within the next 8 months.  Even so, I plan to make significant progress on this project within the next 8 months, with the goal of publication of the special issue in 2021.

Progress:
I am awaiting a reply to my recent email inquiry to the University of Utah regarding a proposed timeline for starting to provide clinical services there.  In the meantime, the BYU extern who is scheduled to work there next year is being trained by the current extern, to provide for a smoother transition to the University of Utah clinic.  Otherwise, my progress is as stated in goals 1 & 3.


Resources Needed:
Time and effort will be required to participate in these citizenship activities.  Otherwise, I do not anticipate needing additional resources.



